January 27, 2018 Board Meeting
Arlington, VA

In attendance:
Kevin Bradley
Rakesh Chandran
Lee Van Wychen
Rob Richardson
Larry Steckel
Andrew Kniss
Eric Gustafson
Eric Paige
Marty Schraer
Bryan Young
Janis McFarland
Scott Senseman
Greg Elmore 
Rick Boydston
Sarah Ward
Hilary Sandler
Mark Bernards
Phil Banks (for Saturday AM only)

Commenced 8:30 AM

Motion to approve agenda by Mark Bernards, seconded by Larry Steckel. Passed unanimously.

Minutes approval. Make edits and approve on Sunday.

President’s Update-Janis McFarland:
New Board Members:
Phil Banks, Treasurer
Darren Dodds, secretary
Bill Curran, incoming VP
New at large member, Dawn Refsell

Janis McFarland thanked all outgoing Board members.  Good student participation for 2018 meeting. 88 registered; 74 participating in presentation competition for annual meeting. She met with IPM Coordinators and Lee Van Wychen in DC and would like to see weed science to be more involved. 

Program Committee Report-Scott Senseman: ~400 presentations (talks and posters).  Due to the very full program, talks will flow into Thursday afternoon a bit. The Thursday Board meeting will be pushed back to 2:15 pm. Scott still needs a few section chairs, but still in pretty good shape so far.

Local Arrangements-Phil Banks: Botanic Gardens Tour (Monday PM) is full (40 people). Natural History Monday AM tour will visit botany department. Gratis attendance includes people from EPA, USDA, Forestry, speakers, press, emeritus, fellows for a total of 80 complimentary registrations. Most gratis attendees are coming in for parts of the meeting as they will have open door pass to come and go as they please. 

Membership directory needs updating. Eric Gustafson mentioned we are using Member Clicks. Members need to update their profiles. ACTION ITEM: Janis/Eric to send out email request for members to update their profile soon. The wrong author list was printed in program; there will be an addendum with the correct author list will be given out at registration.  It is correct in the GuideBooks app.

Executive Secretary-Eric Gustafson: Meeting statistics: 536 registrants, 10 guests, 80 complimentary, 316 full registrations, 88 students, 43 one day, 70 attending the graduate student luncheon, 75 attending the women’s breakfast, 89% room night block. 

Financial situation looks good and we are well ahead in preparing to attend to the current tax year (2017).   We are evaluating the possibility of moving the start of the fiscal year based on information from Financial Committee and IMI.  We will look to their recommendation (to be presented at the Thursday Board meeting) to inform our decision.

Summer Board meeting will be in New Orleans and Eric is looking at June 25-26, 2018 and will make the arrangements. 2019 meeting is slated for February 11-14 in New Orleans.  The 2020 meeting is planned for Hyatt Maui Regency, Hawaii, March 2-5 and will be a combined meeting with the Western Society of Weed Science.  Tiered room rates will be available (not finalized): golf/mountain $269 / $294 / $314 / $336 ocean view.  Student rates are slightly discounted ($245). WSSA will bear burden if there is a loss; we will split 50/50 with WSWS if there are profits.  Maui is smaller, more intimate than Hilton on Big Island but it is cheaper ($250-$289; students $170).

Motion: accept proposal from IMI regarding contract offer for the Hyatt Regency Maui made by Kevin Bradley. Larry Steckel seconded.  Unanimously passed.

Motion: accept MOU with WSWS (already approved by their board) with the clarification that in the event of a monetary loss, the cost will be absorbed by WSSA. Made by Hilary Sandler. Mark Bernards seconded. Passed unanimously with Andrew Kniss abstaining.

Summer board meeting options for 2019.  Since it is logistically challenging to fly to Hawaii for the summer meeting, other Hyatt locations we could consider would be Denver, CO and San Diego, CA but we could go anywhere.  It was mentioned that it is important to consider impact of location on regional meetings (add to MOPs perhaps?).  

Possible locations for 2021 included San Antonio, Orlando, and Charleston.  We should coordinate with Southern if we go to one of these. ACTION ITEM: Eric G. will do investigations and report back.

2019 WSSA Meeting-Larry Steckel: Daniel Stevenson perhaps to help coordinate with local arrangements. Some discussion on rearranging committee meetings / structuring the events during the meeting. Maybe have committee meetings at 7-8 AM on each day? Our more active committees meet during the year anyway.  Is it that critical to the committees that they meet here at the meeting? ACTION ITEM: Janis/Larry and board liaisons to check with chairs and see what the needs are.

Treasurer’s Report-Rick Boydston:  Transfer to Raymond James and to Cambridge Press has all gone well. Please refer to Rick’s report (separate document). We now have one checking account as per Eric G. Increase in revenue this year mainly due to Allen Press and Cambridge Press making payments in the same year and investments are doing well.

Some discussion on monies and income from Cambridge Press (from Sarah Ward):  We are getting $3,245 as an adjustment from Cambridge Press.

Graduate Student Contest Update-Marty Schraer: 74 students to compete in contest (55 in oral).  For consideration: Propose a word limit for abstracts for poster and oral presentations regarding judging and point assessments.  This will be the first year we are handing out plaques (industry supported in 2018) and maybe WSSA should support the cost of the plaques ($1,000-$3,000). The suggested committee make up would include Chair, Co-Chair, WSSA Program Chair, WSSA Graduate Student Representative, and apprentice.

Publications-Sarah Ward: Income components 1) Royalties: we get 75% of Cambridge Press’ projected goal, guaranteed; 2) Payment of $52,500 for editor support; and 3) $6,000 for supporting outstanding paper awards.  Transfer to Cambridge Core and IMI was been done early 2017.  Journal covers were re-formatted and article templates were updated. There is now no author charge for color figures and this is beginning to trickle through and is improving the overall look of the papers. The Author Instructions were updated especially for ethics and reporting funding sources. 

Should we increase pay to Editors due to good job being done as well as increased workload (4 to 6 issues for Weed Technology and Weed Science)? Can Cambridge give us some idea of what others editors of similar journal loads are receiving? Availability of digital fully searchable archive back to 1951 has been completed (available to members). Additional discussion proceeded on obtaining and digitizing other weed society publications.

Time to get started on 11th edition of the Herbicide Handbook.  Sarah has someone who is willing to chair the committee.  Should it be another printed version or make it a subscriber database? Should we do $25/yr for 5-year period instead of $95 per book?  It was mentioned that the format is well set to go into an app.  What might that cost be?  This book is really a database.  We could serve both the paper and digital audience through “print on demand”. We have about 680 copies of the 10th Edition in inventory.  

Web Services-Muthu Bagavathiannan and via Sarah Ward: Should we re-design the site? Our content is old and dated but we are volunteers so who will do this charge? Who is our audience? Is it a marketing tool? It would be a significant investment and we need a way to drive people there, if that is what we want to do. We really need to think about why we want to do this.  Does it fit with our strategic plan?

Journalism Award-Lee Van Wychen: Lee brought forth a proposal to start and support a Journalism Award. Does this fit in with our goals as a society? Specifically NOT looking for industry sponsorship; monies would come from WSSA. Some discussion to make the award focused on the story or body of work rather than the person (as with Outstanding Paper award).  The award would still go to the person but in recognition of the story. This would go through vetting via a committee as with other recognitions.

ACTION ITEM: Lee to make edits to reflect the above notion with focus on work rather than person.   Then bring revision back for vote, perhaps on Thursday.

Canada Weed Science Society Strategic Plan Thoughts-Eric Paige:  Good attendance at 2017 Annual meeting.  For strategic plan, they tried to set realistic attendance goal instead of strict do’s and don’ts.  They identified that their primary return to membership was the annual meeting and web site; purpose of web site is to promote the meeting, not marketing. They have a paid Executive Assistant and a location outfit that takes a share of the meeting proceeds.

Aquatic Update-Rob Richardson: Aquatic Plant Management Society 2017 meeting was in Daytona Beach, FL.  Their financials are solid. APMS authorized a special publication on methods of aquatic plant management research. Rob will be subject matter (aquatics) expert for EPA.

Northeastern Weed Science Society (NEWSS)-Rakesh Chandran: NEWSS met with NE-American Society Horticultural Society (ASHS) and the Tri-Societies in early January.  This was NEWSS’ first year engaging a meeting manager.

Western Society for Weed Science-Marty Schraer: 2018 meeting is in March.  Their activity has been revolving around combined meeting with WSSA.  They are looking to move towards a meeting app. They have good financials right now.

North Central Weed Science Society-Greg Elmore: They had great attendance for 2017 meeting in St. Louis with over 100 students participating.  Dicamba issues were a big draw. 2018 meeting is to be in Milwaukee.

Herbicide Off-Target Movement Committee-Janis McFarland: Kevin Bradley is the new chair with Mike Barrett as our EPA liaison.  Perhaps goals need to be better defined.  Committee has not been that engaged yet, but it is new. They sent information on sensitive species to dicamba to EPA.  This special committee will fall under the H8 Environmental Fate Committee and they will meet at this meeting to discuss forward motion on helping the Society understand off-target issues and report back.  

Change in start time for Sunday to 7:30 AM.

Motion to adjourn made by Hilary Sandler, seconded by Andrew Kniss. All ayes.  Adjourned at 5:08 pm.



Sunday January 28,2018

Commenced 7:30 AM.  Mike Barrett, Donn Shilling and Greg Kruger joined the group.  All other members mentioned above were present.

ACTION ITEM: Janis will follow up by sending emails re: the Herbicide Off-Target Committee to the Board so that Bryan and Kevin will have information to bring to their committees during the meeting.

Strategic Plan-Janis McFarland:  Review the WSSA Strategic Plan (2015-2020) for identifying needs going forward.  She wanted to make sure we are making progress and to confirm we are reaching out as we need and serving inward as we need.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Other than our journals, we could improve other publications.  Crop loss due to weeds (for soybeans and corn) was mentioned as a recent publication that has been important.

EPA Liaison work-Mike Barrett and Greg Kruger: Greg recognized importance of having transition from former liaison to the new person is critical to make introductions and connections. He mentioned EPA would like a document that defines terms related to resistance management (RM) is needed. Mike clarified that bringing entomology and pathology to concur with weed science has been challenging but we could certainly do terms that are pertinent for weed science should be done.  This could be posted on web site under RM.  Greg expressed EPA was glad to have had tour in 2017; very helpful and they would be open to other tours. If we want to do this, we would entertain a proposal and discuss possible budget allocations.

Mike highlighted the participation of EPA/OPP (Office of Pesticide Programs) in the meeting is great and that the liaison from WSSA is highly valued by EPA and viewed as a respected source of information. Greg noted that EPA is very appreciative of the WSSA members who come and present information.

Herbicide Resistance Education Committee-Mike Barrett: The seven listening sessions in 2017 were very well received and informative.  Several actionable items came out of the sessions.  They will produce a 1-pager that could be a good resource to take to The Hill. Having a Resistance Portal is well supported by our strategic plan. Committee will be working to identify the next initiatives.

Mike Barrett left at 8:30 AM.

Director of Science Policy Update-Lee Van Wychen: Please see Lee’s report for full details. Janis brought up the subject of having an intern for Lee; he would still like to see that happen.  Lee will revise his proposal from 2017 and re-submit to the Board. PRIA has been having issues getting re-authorized but Lee is hopeful this will go through budget approval. Waters of the US is still a work in progress.  We will comment on the new definition when it comes out.  Surveys of Common and Troublesome Weeds have gone well; 2018 will target noncrop areas and aquatics.  ACTION ITEM: Should we put the data into a Weed Technology paper so it can be cited?

Public Awareness Committee-Lee Van Wychen: They meet every 2 weeks.  Pesticide Education Safety Program was been highlighted. They had press releases on following the label and meeting announcements for regional meetings. The committee is still digesting the development of a society slogan.  They got 72 suggestions but nothing really rose to the top.  Can we make a “weed bingo” similar to “bug bingo”?  His look back on the last 12 years is that we have come a long way (e.g., new journal, this committee, EPA liaison).

NIFA Fellow and Science Policy Committee Update-Donn Shilling: They are charged with evaluating Lee Van Wychen on annual basis.  One concern is how to handle all the requests and demands from regulators, legislators, etc. Donn’s main connection at USDA is Mike Fitzner. NIFA now has its own Weed Science page, which is linked to WSSA. He is now focusing on USDA data that has funded weed science.  They are working towards ultimately having a National Program Leader for Weed Science. Donn is willing to work with whoever will be his successor and help with the transition. Selection committee usually has Director of Science Policy, Current President and others, make an announcement at Business Meeting, receive applications and make a decision at Summer Board Meeting.

Greg Kruger left at 10:00 AM.

Motion: Larry Steckel made motion to enter executive session and Scott Senseman seconded. Unanimous approval. 

Board went into Executive Session to discuss performance review of the Director of Science Policy.

Motion: Andrew Kniss motioned to exit Executive Session and Sarah Ward seconded. Unanimously passed. Exited Executive Session.

Donn Shilling left at 10:40 AM.  

CAST Presentation-Kent Schescke (Executive VP) and Dirk Drost: Slide presentation.  Jim Kells is retiring and stepping down as WSSA representative; incoming is Dallas Peterson.  Kent and Dirk departed after their presentation.

USDA Office of Pest Management Policy (OPMP) Presentation-Sheryl Kunickis, Director: OPMP was established in late 1990s. She is coming up on her 8th year as Director.  She is trained as an agronomist and soil scientist. The OPMP works closely with EPA; recently moved out from under ARS to the Office of the Chief Economist.  She encouraged WSSA to participate in comment periods when our expertise can be very important.  How can WSSA help with providing information on critical issues? Liaisons are working effectively and it is great these folks are in place.  Sheryl departed after her presentation.

Motion: Larry Steckel made motion to enter executive session and Mark Bernards seconded. Unanimous approval. 

Board went into Executive Session to discuss performance review of the Executive Secretary.

Motion: Larry Steckel motioned to exit Executive Session and Sarah Ward seconded. Unanimously passed. Exited Executive Session.

Business Meeting Agenda-Janis McFarland:

Motion: to approve Business Meeting agenda made by Mark Bernards and seconded by Marty Schraer.  Passed unanimously.

Approve Minutes from July minutes-Hilary Sandler:

Motion: to approve minutes, as amended (re: metrics for strategic plan, front end of November conference call and final number of ayes for award vote) made by Andrew Kniss and seconded by Larry Steckel.  Passed unanimously.

Constitutional Issues-Mark Bernards:  He is working to fill in missing parts for MOPs and may have them ready for Thursday.

Motion: to accept committee reports as received and provided by Janis McFarland as per email and as of today made by Mark Bernards and seconded by Scott Senseman. Passed unanimously.

New Business:  Hilary Sandler brought up the possibility to consider the extension of the term of the Secretary to 3 years to bring it in line with other Executive Committee members.  This was received positively by the Board. ACTION ITEM: Proceed with activities to formalize this change at the next Board Meeting.

Marty Schraer spoke to potentially change format for oral presentation to “elevator” talk (3 minute) or do in “extension” style.

Motion: Move to adjourn made by Andrew Kniss and seconded by Kevin Bradley.  Meeting adjourned at 12:40 pm.
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